Region 7 Combined Mental Health Board and RAC meeting
February 1, 2013
Noon to 3 PM
DHW building
150 Shoup, 2nd floor conference room

MH Board Members in Attendance: Shane Boyle, Roger Christensen, Janet Goodliffe, San Hulse, Kelly Keele, Terriann Parker, Randy Rodriquez, John Tanner, Lynne Whiting

Excused: Mike Hinman, Todd Smith

Guests in Attendance: Annie Ballard, Lisa Bridges, Ruth Brown, Darin Burrell, Dave Klepich, Coleen Erickson, Becky Hymas, Kama Johnson, Annette Ludington, Dave Pinegar, Brenda Price, Lauri R – RHS, Gary Rillema, Paul Roberts, Tracey Sessions, Honorable Jon Shindurling, Martha Tanner, Tim Thompson, Rex Thornley, Russ Wheatley, Mark Withers, Ethan Huffman, Rosie Ward, Paul Meigio, Nancy Lopez, Burt Butler, Alisha Passey, Dave McKinney, Ross Edmunds via video conference

Meeting was opened by John Tanner, Mental Health Board Chair and Paul Roberts, RAC Chair.  Introductions were made by the group.

Ross Edmunds joined the group via video conference to discuss the proposed legislation combining the Mental Health Board and the RAC.  (Senate bill 1023) Some of his points:
· The larger board of 21 people will be represented by a 5-member Executive Board.
· The combined Community Behavioral Health Board may accept responsibility of Recovery Support Services if they wish.  
· This is Executive Legislation, meaning it is supported by Governor Otter, so it does not need a sponsor.
· Ross was told that he is scheduled to present the legislation at the February 6th hearing of the Health & Welfare Committee.  If it is approved, it will go to the Senate with a “Do Pass” recommendation.  

Ross took questions from the group.

· John Tanner asked why ACT Team services were omitted from the legislation. He felt that they should be specifically included.  He also asked how this would affect providing services to SPMI, SUD, and children with a SED and does DHW provide oversight over the Medicaid Contractor.  
· Ross answered that if they have a benefit that doesn’t meet their needs, DHW can provide services.  He also said that the Mental Health Authority is DHW.  That is a federal designation.  Ross answered that DHW does not really have a role of oversight over the Medicaid benefits, but we do the QA work with the Medicaid providers.  
· Martha Tanner said that oversight needs to be done by someone within Behavioral Health because they have the knowledge and authority.  She would like to see if written in the legislation.  
· Ross said that a committee will make decisions to guide that oversight.  
· Janet Goodliffe – I think the funding will give opportunities for funding.  I also think that education should be emphasized more.  
· Ross said that education is included in the Behavioral Health Planning Council.  He is concerned with Vice President Biden’s paper on school safety because of the requirements.
· Brenda Price – Will we need to become a nonprofit? How are the start-up funds to be used?
· Ross said that the board will not need to become a nonprofit because the legislation makes them a legal state entity that can apply for grants, enter contracts, etc. as a stand-alone entity.  He said that there was concern from legislators regarding the $66,000 in start-up funds/region.  Ross said that those funds are not guaranteed to be approved.

Ross has to step away for a meeting.

John Tanner asked for approval of the minutes from the January 10, 2013 Mental Health Board meeting.    Kelly Keele moved to approve the minutes.  Lynne Whiting seconded that motion.  Minutes were approved.

Paul Roberts asked for approval of the minutes from the November 2, 2012 RAC meeting.  Alisha Passey moved to approve the minutes.  Darin Burrell seconded the motion.  Minutes were approved.

Lynne Whiting and Kim Jardine presented the Idaho State Planning Council on Mental Health Media Award and plaque to reporter Ruth Brown.  The Council recognizes outstanding individuals who dedicate their time and effort to provide awareness, education, and understanding in the field of mental health.  The Post Register ran a three-part front page series on Schizophrenia earlier this year.  Ruth said that the goal was to given an understanding to these issues, and she learned that society shouldn’t be so quick to judge people with mental health issues.  

Lynne Whiting gave an update on the State Planning Council meeting held in January in Boise.  The Council has set up five committees to work on upcoming issues: the Communications Committee; the Legislation and Advocacy Committee, which will help and encourage local boards; the Children’s Mental Health Committee, which will look at gaps; the Transformation Committee, which will develop tools to help the Regions with the Transformation Process; and the Membership Committee, which will review roles on the boards.  

Kim said that the January meeting was her first meeting, and she was impressed with the passion in the group.  She said they are real advocates for improving the mental health system.  She said that the peer specialist program is strongly supported and so is the CIT that has gone on around the state.  Kim said that there is not an educator on the Council.  Kim took questions from the group.

· John Tanner asked whether present members will continue on in their positions.  Kim said they weren’t sure yet.
· Coleen Erickson asked how appointments to the Statewide Council are made.  Lynn said that they are nominated.

Kim said that if anyone has any questions to feel free to contact her.  589-7667.  

Ross rejoined the meeting to answer further questions.

· Judge Jon Shindurling asked why there was no inclusion of the judiciary on the new regional boards.  
· Ross said that was an oversight and the legislation would be amended to include a judicial representative on each regional board.
· Ross stated that Region 2 asked whether there was liability for the board and who would cover that liability.  He said that wasn’t clear at this point.
· Janet Goodliffe asked whether there was an Executive Director and would the board have the power to hire and fire.  
· Ross said that the group could hire and fire according to their by-laws.  There wasn’t funding for the position.  
· Kelly Keele asked if the legislators are supportive of the transformation legislation. 
· Ross replied that there is a strong sense of support, but there are a lot of questions about funding.  The concept is accepted, but there are questions about the details.
· Coleen Erickson asked whether we should contact the legislators to show support.  
· Ross said that support over a cause is advocacy and support for legislation is lobbying.  He said that the boards shouldn’t lobby, but individuals can do as they wish.  
· Lisa Bridges asked if there is any new funding to replace the ATR grant that goes away in 8 months. 
· Ross said that when the state agencies apply for federal grants, the legislators are very clear that we shouldn’t apply for continued funding to replace what is lost when a grant ends.
· Nancy Lopez asked why the legislators wouldn’t continue that funding if you can show that it saves money.  
· Ross said that we promised not to do this.  He said it is very easy to find support for veteran’s and children’s causes, but not for misdemeanants.  

Ross left the group and the group discussion continued with Gary Rillema facilitating.  

Kelly Keele commented that we should wait to make decisions until the legislation was approved, especially since it is so close. 

Coleen Erickson said that if people want to contact their legislators, they can call and identify themselves and state their support as an individual and let them know of your experience with the issue. 

Nancy Lopez wanted to know if the CRD positions would be continued for the new board.  Randy Rodriquez said he did not know for sure, and he didn’t think a decision had been made on that.  The group’s understanding from the proposed legislation was that the $27,000 was continuing funds to pay for a CRD type of position and the $66,000 was one-time funds for starting up the new board.

John Tanner said that we could probably combine the RAC and the MH Board since our interests are much the same, but we don’t have to. He also said that the by-laws allow for board members to be replaced if the miss too many meetings.

John Tanner said that Roger Christensen can send a member appointment to all the Chairs of the ten County Commissioners, and they vote on the appointments.

Coleen Erickson said the new legislation talks about how the new board will be appointed.  (Page 8 of proposed legislation) asked how people could express interest in being on the new board.  Nancy Lopez suggested that people could send in a resume and an expression of interest.  It was decided that people could send in their resume to John Tanner and Paul Roberts to express interest in being on the board.   Kelly Keele suggested that the current board members could stay on and then the board could augment from that point to fulfill the requirements of the new legislation.  (page 8 line 14) He said that we could replace the board members when their terms expire.  Kelly said that it could be a decision of the RAC Chair and the MH Board Chair and the County Commissioner Chairs.

Next meeting will be the 2nd Thursday of next month, March 14th from 11:30 to 2:30.  The location was not set.  The group will go over current MH Board membership roles and identify gaps in the new board as per the legislation at the next meeting.  

Kim Jardine said that at the State Planning Council meeting there was no indication that the CRD positions were in jeopardy, and she said that everyone discussed how valuable to the boards.  Tracey Sessions said that it is not clear at this time.  She said that people could provide feedback on that.  Tracey also said that there may be other funding streams that are given to the regional boards to manage.  She said that all these issues are still under discussion.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Nancy Lopez moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Alisha Passey.  
